
FCCA Annual  

Spring Fl ing
at the Hardy Rec Center  

Sat. April 24 — Noon to 3 pm
Celebrate Spring with your neighbors 

at the FCCA’s Spring Fling 
(after the FoH playground clean-up)

This popular annual family event 
includes potluck lunch, live music 
and lots of friends and 
neighbors!

Please bring the 
following dish to serve 
6-8 people according 
to the first letter of your 
last name:

A to F: Hors d’oeuvres	
G to  K: Salad/ Vegetable 
L to R: Main course 
S to Z: Dessert

We will have a 
moonbounce and live 
music by the Palisades 
Community Band; 
Friends of Hardy will be 
grilling up hotdogs… 
all we need is you! Our 
local fire department 
has been invited to bring 
their truck for kids to 
explore from 12 to 3pm.

We need volunteers to 
help with set-up and 
clean-up. If you would 
like to help, please call 
Caitlin  Mackenzie at 
202-577-8770. 

Come celebrate spring with your 
neighbors! 

OUR WEDNESDAY, APRIL 21 GENERAL MEETING  
TO BE A DELUXE TRIPLE-HEADER 
We are going to cover a number of topics that 
are of interest to residents in April: 

What’s up with all the car-related crime? 
There has been a rash of car-related crime in 
our area and the police will give us an update 
on that. 

All about the Palisades Village project. 
A representative from the Palisades Village 
and its innovative community organization to 
support aging-in-place will talk to us about 
what they are all about—how you might 
volunteer, join, or benefit now or in the future 
from such projects. 

And Friends of Hardy on Hardy Field Issues! 
And for part of the meeting, we’ll share the 
floor with Friends of Hardy, FCCA’s sister 
organization that is focused specifically on 
supporting the park and rec center. They’ll 
talk about their work (read about the Spring 
Clean-up on page 3) while we all discuss 
issues surrounding shared stewardship and 
community use of the field and rec center 
— soccer kids, dog walkers, playground 
parents, and how all of the above affect nearby 
residents. We hope to get a representative from 
Parks and Recreation but that has not been 
nailed down at press time. 
And as an added bonus, we’ll update you on 
what the FCCA is doing in response to and 
pro-actively on Georgetown University’s  
10-year plan. See you Wednesday! 
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General FCCA Contact
If you can figure out which board person  
is appropriate for your issue or concern,  
please call or email them directly.  
If you can’t, call or email Bob Avery. 

FCCA Administrative Board
Bob Avery, President
338-3834
ravery@starpower.net
Caitlin Mackenzie, Secretary
333-3126
mackenziecl@verizon.net
Hulit Pressley Taylor,  
Treasurer
625-0203
hulitpaul@comcast.net

FCCA Focus Area  
Board members
Please contact Board Members directly  
to discuss issues in the following  
topic areas:
Bob Avery, Policing Liaison & Crime
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net
John Bray, Membership
337-4115, jlbray@verizon.net
David Buchanan,  
Friends of Hardy Liaison 
342-5616, dmbuch@hotmail.com
Camille Commeau-Herbert,  
Traffic and Colony Hill
625-1205, camillecomeau@gmail.com
Emmet Conroy, At Large 
337-6224, emmetwilsonconroy@gmail.com
Tom DeMuth, At Large 
248-0251, tomdem1@msn.com
Paul DonVito,  
Historic Preservation
625-0329, pauldonvito@starpower.net
Caitlin Mackenzie,  
Young Families Liaison
333-3126, mackenziecl@verizon.net
Sara Paulson, Aging-in-Place &  
Palisades Village Liaison
333-0797, sara.paulson@gmail.com
Peter Van Allen, Schools Liaison
333-0586, peter@vanallen.org
Ann Haas, At Large
333-2635 , ann_haas@fws.gov
Scott Polk, At Large
256-5640, scottpolk@longandfoster.com
Andy Reuter, At Large
H536-4895, Cell 664-6107 
areuter@qedgrouplic.com or
cyberrottie@yahoo.com 
Pete Ross, At Large
246-0000 (cell), pete@ross-usa.com
Cheryl Tlam, Newsletter
tlam.foster@gmail.com
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FCCA Help Wanted: 

Website: We need help on updating 
and adding new content.  
Delivery People: We need volunteers 
to deliver newsletters every other 
month on Greene Street below 
MacArthur, and substitutes for when 
someone can’t deliver their regular 
route. We make it very simple for you 
and it takes just an hour or so. Contact 
Bob Avery or any Board Member.

Notes from the Feb. 24  
FCCA General Meeting
The 25 MPH sign is now up at P and 
Foxhall; the Volta sign is coming. 
Riverside Hospital site development 
at reduced size is supposedly approved 
by BZA but we don’t have any other 
details other than that the site owner 
has the right to proceed.

Kent Slowinski updated us on his 
group’s watershed conservation efforts. 
wks@aol.com.

Police Report: Traffic issues were 
mostly snow related, but speeding on 
MacArthur Blvd has been an issue. 
Dog walking without leashes (esp. 
professional dogwalkers) are being 
ticketed at $50 for the first warning 
and impounding of dog on the second. 
Enforcement is being stepped up. 
Thefts from autos remain a problem, 
esp. people leaving cars unlocked. 

Q&A with Councilwoman Mary 
Cheh: Mrs. Cheh now heads the 
Committee on Govt Operations and 
the Environment which covers real 
estate, contracting and procurement 
and reforms of contracting and 
procurement process. She continues to 
head the Office of Energy committee. 
Budget shortfalls present certain 
obstacles, though DC’s shortfall is 
less problematic that some those of 
the surrounding constituencies. Snow 
was a hot topic. Cheh has introduced 
a bill that would make non-shovelling 
of sidewalks a citation that could 
be written by any law enforcement 
person (unlike the current arcane 
ticketing process), $25 for residents 
and $250 for businesses A colorful 
discussion on the morality of saving 
shoveled out parking spots with 
chairs ensued (remember winter 
2010?) Alley plowing was discussed; 
Ms. Cheh stated that the resources 
simply are not there and that alleys 
are not in the city’s plowing plan and 
haven’t been for a long time. Trash 
pickup problems were also discussed. 
Fire hydrant update: Aspects of the 
issue include water pressure and the 

hydrants themselves. WASA and the 
Fire Department report that they 
have identified areas of problems 
and put protocols in place to respond 
appropriately to calls in those areas. 
The Fire Department has tagged 
hydrants; only red-tagged hydrants 
are unserviceable. Nevertheless, 
many of our mains are too old 
and replacements of all will be an 
enormous expense so replacements are 
being done incrementally. Discussion 
of the condition and overuse of 
Hardy Field—which is permitted to 
Stoddert and other soccer groups for 
up to 10 hours a day all weekend and 
several nights a week for months on 
end—burdens both the field and the 
community. Ms. Cheh said she would 
discuss it with Parks and Rec. Proper 
signage of the field was discussed. 
GU’s 10 year plan: Mrs. Cheh said we 
have to wait for the final plan at this 
point. 
FCCA Capital Reserve  
Budget, 2010 
Opening Balance as of 1/1/10
Savings	 6,032.19
CD	 20,431.67
Total Capital Reserves	 $26,463.86
Budgeted Income
Investment/Interest	 250.00
Contribution from  
Operating Budget	 200.00
Total Budgeted Income	 $ 450.00
Expected Closing Balance	$26,913.86 
Questions? Contact the Treasurer.



certain other medical implants may not 
be able to participate). Participants are 
compensated $25 per behavioral session 
(usually need 1-2 sessions of 1.5 hrs), 
and $50 for the MRI. (202) 687-2721 
(work) or golorengo@gmail.com.

DCPL Foundation Matching Fund 
Challenge for Peabody Room
The District of Columbia Public 
Library Foundation has announced 
a matching fund challenge to benefit 
the Peabody Room, the Georgetown 
history special collections housed in the 
Georgetown Neighborhood Library.  

Part of the DC Public Library’s 
Special Collections, the Peabody 
Room contains books, documents, 
photographs, and artwork spanning 
three centuries of Georgetown history 
– one of the most significant collections 
of neighborhood history in the nation.  
Many of the archival materials in the 
collection were water damaged from 
the April 30, 2007 fire that heavily 
damaged the library.

The Alice and Russell True 
Foundation will match every dollar 
up to $50,000 of donations received 
by the DCPL Foundation to benefit 
conservation of the Peabody Room’s 
collections by November 1, 2010. 

To participate in this challenge, 
please make donations payable to the 
“DC Public Library Foundation” and 
note “Peabody” in the memo section 
of your check to DCPL Foundation, 
901 G Street, NW, Washington, DC 
20001.  You can also donate online 
at www.dcplfoundation.org and click 
“yes” when asked if you’d like your 
donation to go to the Georgetown 
Fund.

June Newsletter Submissions 
Please send items for the next 
newsletter—preferably written, digital, 
and short and sweet so they don’t 
have to be cut to size, revised much, 
or transcribed—to the editor at tlam.
foster@gmail.com by June 1 for the 
next newsletter. Notices of community 
interest are free for FCCA members! 

Palisades Library Book Sale  
on April 17 — Stock Up!
After a year’s worth of book 
contributions from neighbors and 
friends, the Friends of the Palisades 
Library will host its annual book 
sale on Saturday April 17 from 10:00 
a.m. until 4:30 p.m. at the Library, 
located at MacArthur Boulevard and 
V Street, N.W. Most books priced 
between 10¢ and $1. 

There are thousands upon thousands 
of books available that cover almost 
every topic for every age group. The 
books are donated throughout the 
year by neighbors, friends, estate sales, 
and various other organizations. As 
a result, there are always numerous 
copies of most Ludlum, Grisham 
and Tom Clancy novels but there are 
also many publishing gems that may 
have been hidden on your neighbor’s 
bookshelf until now.

This is an excellent chance to stock 
up for your summer reading or to find 
that book you always wanted to read.  
Most books are priced between a 
dime and a dollar; the low prices help 
to promote one of the organization’s 
goals of encouraging the consumption 
of the written word in our 
neighborhood.  On a fiscal level, the 
funds raised from the annual sale are 
used to support special programs and 
materials at your library.

Alzheimer’s Study Seeks  
Participants 
Laurer Ullrich, a graduate student 
in Neuroscience at Georgetown 
University studying memory in 
normal and pathological aging 
associated with Alzheimer’s Disease, 
is recruiting participants (50+ years 
old) for my study. Her study involves 
behavioral testing of memory, 
attention, and language, and she is 
also looking for people willing to 
undergo an MRI of their brain (this 
is a non-invasive imaging technique, 
but because of the magnetic fields 
involved, people with pacemakers or 
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Friends of Hardy  
Spring Clean-up!  

The annual clean-up of the Hardy 
playground and recreation area  
will be on Saturday, April 24th  

from 9am-12pm. 
Please bring your rakes, hoes, 

shovels and small and large clippers 
for tree and bush trimming.  

Celebrate Earth Day and our 
neighborhood park by getting it 

ready for Spring and Summer 2010. 
Friends of Hardy will provide coffee 

and snacks, and will share good 
cheer and a list of clean-up tasks. 

Stay after for the Spring Fling 
Community Pot Luck.  

DOG OWNERS: Let’s make sure 
the field gets cleaned too. 

WHAT: SPRING YARD SALE
Who: The Entire FCCA  
Foxhall Community!

Where: Lab School front lawn 
(facing Reservoir Road)  

This prime location attracts  
many buyers!

When: Sat., May 22, 2010
Set up: 7:30 – 8:30a.m.   
Sale: 8:30 – 12:30 p.m.

$10 donation to cover expenses

Why: This community service 
event provides an opportunity 
to clear out and sell the unused 
items cluttering your closets, toy 

chests, basements & garages.  
You will enjoy some extra space at 
home and a little more money in 
your pocket! You might even find 
a couple of new treasures to take 

home while browsing the sale and 
visiting with neighbors!  

Questions:  
Contact Karen Kelliher at  

jkellihers@verizon.net or Jeanette 
Rivera at jgrivera@aol.com
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Upcoming BZA Meetings — 
Anyone Interested is  
Encouraged to Show Up!
BZA (Board of Zoning) meetings 
are public meetings that institutions 
are required to schedule with local 
communities according to the terms 
of their agreements with the BZA. 
The meetings happen so that you can 
go and bring up issues of concern. 
It is generally best to get your issue 
on the agenda by contacting the 
convenor in advance.
Lab School: Tues., April 27 at 6:00 
p.m., the Lab School’s quarterly BZA 
meeting in the multi-purpose room at 
the school; contact Katherine Schantz  
at katherine.schantz@labschool.org 
(944-2221) or Peter Braun at peter.
braun@labschool.org (641-5844).

New Palisades Village 
Associate Memberships 
Young or old, hale or frail, we all 
need Palisades Village because we all 
need a vibrant, strong community. 
For residents who do not need full 
membership (help from volunteers) 
but who want to help us grow this 
important neighbor-to-neighbor, 
grass roots organization that provides 
the assistance to our neighbors who 
wish to remain in their homes, 
Palisades Village has introduced a 
new Associate Membership category. 
This new membership is $250/year, of 

Hillside at Georgetown  
University Slides into  
Glover-Archbold Park
John Bray

Rubble and dirt left in Glover-
Archbold Park from the December 
collapse of a hillside behind 
Georgetown University’s Yates Field 
House may soon be cleaned up. 
“We are working with Georgetown 
University to get it cleared up,” 
Acting Superintendent of Rock Creek 
Park Cynthia Cox said.

“The installation of a super silt fence 
as well as the removal of all excess 
soil and other debris on parkland and 
in the easement area will be done 
with motorized equipment,” Cox 
said. She said she expected a permit 
request from GU the week of April 5 
to do the work.

Erosion from heavy snow and rain 
in December caused the slope to give 
way, undermining the road that runs 
along the rim of the park, according 
to Linda Greenan, assistant vice 
president in GU’s Office of External 
Relations. Greenan said GU’s work 
to stabilize the road involves building 
one retaining wall beneath the 
roadway and another on the west side 
of the road, with backfill added to 
create a new slope. 

The new hillside will resemble the 
slope created just to the south, which 
was a project requested by the NPS 
to stabilize that area, according to 
Greenan. Cox said that “mitigation 
strategies” are being used to prevent 
“flows from the road going over the 
slope.” But as recently as April 3, 
there appeared to be little to stop 
erosion of the wave of dirt that spilled 
into the park. A netting, with a fiber 
mat, had been unrolled, but it only 
covered part of the slide.

Georgetown’s draft campus plan for 
2010-2020 has proposed construction 
of a road along the rim of the park 
to accommodate buses. How the 
condition of the slope would impact 
such a project is not clear.

which $200 is fully tax-deductible. 
Associate Members will have (1) an 

online subscription to Washington 
Consumers Checkbook; (2) assistance 
in selecting trusted electricians, 
plumbers, roofers, and other service 
providers from the Village’s list of 
recognized providers; (3) the e-mail 
edition of the Village’s newsletter; and 
(4) participation in the Village’s social 
activities. 

The Village makes our community 
a stronger and more desirable place 
to live for everyone. After February’s 
blizzards, our organization provided 
invaluable assistance to many of our 
neighbors who are full members, 
including volunteers with four-wheel 
drive vehicles who purchased and 
delivered prescription medications 
and groceries to those in need, who 
drove members to critical medical 
appointments, and who arranged for 
our members’ sidewalks and alleys to 
be shoveled.

We hope you will cast your vote 
of confidence in the future viability 
of our ground-breaking endeavor 
– and what it has already come to 
mean to our Foxhall and Palisades 
neighborhoods. Be a good neighbor; 
become an Associate Member. Please 
send in your $250 donation, $200 of 
which is tax deductible. Make check 
payable to Palisades Village and mail 
to P.O. Box 40403, Washington  D.C. 
20016. 

Palisades Village president Andy Mollison (left) and vice president Alicia Juarrero presented certificates 
of appreciation in March to Paul Ward (right, with Bella under his arm) for adding to the safety of older 
residents of Foxhall and the Palisades by their dedicated, efficient snow clearing during the blizzards of 
2010. The awards went to Ward and (from left) José Orlando Rodríguez, Wilmer Abilio Ramírez, Carlos 
Antonio Rodríguez, and (absent) José Luis Rodríguez, and Roberto Antonio Orantes. 
 



Who You Gonna Call?
City-Wide Call Center  
To request free bulk trash pickups, 
report dumping in alleys, rat problems, 
and a host of other issues, call 311.
DC Animal Shelter 576-6664
Police and Fire Departments 
Emergencies and Police Matters 911
PEPCO 
Power Outages 877-737-2662 
Street Lights Out 269-0855.
Washington Gas 624-6049 
Abuse of Hardy Field 
Use of the field by any group of 18 
or more requires a permit. Groups 
playing without DC Parks and Rec 
permits, and use of the field following 
heavy rainfall by any group imperils 
the over-used field. Any misuse of the 
field should be reported immediately 
to the Urban Rangers at 311. 
Illegally Parked Cars 
Report cars obstructing sidewalks or  
displaying suspicious guest parking 
permits by calling 311.  
Note: D.C. law requires people who 
live in the city for more than 30 days 
to register their cars with the D.C. 
Department of Motor Vehicles or face 
a $100 ticket every day. This applies to 
cars parked on private property as well 
as on streets.
Unpermitted Construction 
For unpermitted construction or 
work that appears to violate code, call 
DCRA at 202-442-4400 and they 
will send an inspector very quickly. 
For work that appears to be contrary 
to the guidelines in the historic 
district call Anne Brockett, 202-442-
8842 or anne.brockett@dc.gov.
Georgetown Community Hotline 
Report student activities that 
negatively impact our community at 
687-4813 24/7. Or call Linda Greenan 
and discuss the issue at  
687-5677 during office hours. 
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In Our Gardens
Susan Klusman

It is an orchid, Vanilla planifolia, that 
gives us the delightful flavoring essence 
vanilla. The six-inch or so, shriveled, 
blackish vanilla bean we buy is the 
flower’s dried fruit pod from which the 
exquisite essence is derived. Vanilla 
planifolia is unique in the vast orchid 
family because it produces a fruit pod.

Gardeners can grow this tropical 
plant (or hybrid) in their homes! The 
vanilla vine will trellis onto a kitchen 
window if it has the right amount of 
sunlight and humidity. But there is a 
downside to this plant, namely getting 
a fruit pod and extracting the vanilla 
essence from it. 

First a little history. Vanilla was 
cultivated by the Totonac Indians, 
rivals of the Aztecs. Spanish explorers 
brought vanilla back to Europe where 
it was hugely popular. In fact, the word 
vanilla is Spanish in origin. Europeans 
were successful in cultivating the vine 
in other tropical areas of the world; 
however, the vines remained podless. 
The melipona bee was the primary 
pollinator in Mesoamerica and there 
were no reliable pollinators in the new 
habitats. The melipona bee then allowed 
the Totonacs to secure a monopoly on 
the sale of vanilla for about 300 years.

It wasn’t until the mid 1800’s that 
the Europeans were successful in 
pollinating the flowers by hand which 

is the current pollinating method. 
Even in Mexico hand pollination is 
used as the melipona bee is nearly 
extinct. Hand pollinating is tricky 
especially since the bloom typically 
lasts only one day. Furthermore, the 
fermentation process which prepares 
the beans for culinary use is very 
extensive.

So, the production of vanilla is 
not the reason to grow this elegant 
vine. We are still dependent on 
the expensive store bought vanilla.  
However, the positive side is that 
when people gather in the kitchen, for 
instance, viewing the vine can provide 
the stimulus to discuss the interesting 
topic, botanical history.

Earth Day Glover-Archbold Park 
Clean Up on April 10 Attracted a 
Great and Hard-working Group!
Kent Slowinski of the watershed 
conservation group (see meeting notes 
on page 2) organized a park clean 
up on Saturday, April 10. About 60 
people showed up to comb the park 
north and south of Reservoir Road 
and the pile of resulting yellow bags 
was impressive. Most of the group 
were GW, GU and AU students, 
augmented by community members 
from our area and Glover Park. It was 
truly impressive to note the impact of 
a couple of dozen people in just a few 
hours. 

Lest we forget the 
snowstorms of 2010 
as we bring out the 
rakes and hoes and 
let our shovels grow 
rusty again...
Bring on the 
mosquitos!



Patron
Cooley, Diane & Alex Pires
Deegan, William & Melissa Kern
Georgetown Day School, 
Iwanicki, Michael & Germana
Loukas, S. Paul & Linda
Advocate
Avery, Robert & Katherine Samolyk
Fishkin, Nate & Jane
Harrop, Lori & George
Pastor, Robert & Margaret
Parke, Margaret Rebok
Paulson, Sara & Arne
Polk, Scott & Karen
Reuter, Andy
Rippeteau, Judy & Darrel
Scher, Barry & Olga
Schubert, Jane & Robert Woolfolk
Squires, Greg & Margot
Teller, Roger & Susan May
Vardaman, Jack & Marianne
Walker , David A. & Audrey
Zucchi, Dario & Gianna
Sponsor
Bowers, Joel & Sue
Brown, Bill & Pat
Butterworth, Charles & Deborah
Christie, Jeff & Paula
Conn, Dick & Jackie
Danish, Jennifer & Kyle
Dromerick, Laurie & Alex
Foster, Stephen M.
Gutzeit, Andreas & Kakali
Maco, Lisa & Paul
McEnery, Rosemary & Kevin
Milam, Sally & Jim
O’Hara, Katie & Jim
Rankin, Douglas & Mary
Ross, Malcolm & Daphne R.
Shutzer, Jamie & Jenny Morgan
Wolfe, J. Thomas
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Membership Form for the 2010 Calendar Year
To vote at meetings, members must reside within FCCA area, be present, and be over 18 years of age.
Memberships are for the 2009 calendar year. Please make checks out to the Foxhall Community Citizens Association.  
Send to FCCA/Hulit Taylor at 1713 Surrey Lane NW, Washington, DC 20007 or bring to a meeting!

“Booster” Memberships	 Standard Memberships
	 $250 Patron (up to two votes)		  $25 Household (up to two votes)
	 $100 Advocate (up to two votes) 		  $15 Senior household (up to two votes)
	 $50 Sponsor (up to two votes)		  $25 Non-Resident (no votes)
	 Donation $ 	
Names (LAST, First, as you wish listing to appear—neatness counts. Example: DOE, Jane & John Smith) 

Complete Mailing Address				         Home Phone	

Email address for FCCA updates—our list is never shared. 

FCCA Membership as of March 31, 2010

Kim, Hoonae
Klusman, Susan & Lawrence
Kruvant, Ken & Cathy
Lanman, Charlie & Mary
Lapham, Nick & Gardiner
Levison, Carol & Fred
Lion, Andra
Magrath, William & Susan Shen
McGrath, Debbie
Merino, Jose & Julieta Caride
Michaels, Judith
Miliaras , Saskia & Chrysanthos
Miodovnik, Victoria & Menachem
Monahan, Jason & Patricia
Murphy, Vivian
Myers, Steve & Margaret
Nash, Janet
Nielsen, Walter & Nancy McCaleb
Nietfeld, Patricia L.
Oblaender, Carsten & Britta
O’Connell, Michael & Bob Mikolitch
O’Neil, Patrick & Jacqueline
Orlove, Deborah & Brett
Peasley, Carol
Pettit, Debra
Phillips, Laura & Jared Cornfeld
Popkin , Richard & Karol
Ratigan, Elizabeth W.
Rosebush, Nancy & Jim
Rovani, Yves & Evelyne
Sakazaki, Melody
Schellinger, Dieter & Jessie Kane
Seltzer, George (Buzz) & Dianne
Shaw, Sarah
Siciliano, Robert
Siikamaki, Sonia & Juha
Silard, Kelly & Debbie
Simon/Linstrom Family, 
Sloan, David 
Smith, Robert & Joan
Soulliard, Renee
Talasila, Saroja & M.R. Mikkilineni
Taylor, Paul & Hulit
Tersoff, Janet & William Poole
Tlam, Cheryl & Harold Foster
Tobey, Stephen & Julie Haidemenos
Tokpinar, Ahmet & Cecile Fruman 
Trotter, Joel & Gayle
Van Allen, Barbara & Peter
Vicini , Stefano & Mariarita Santi-

Vicini
Walsh, Lisa & John, Jr.
Watts, Russell
Wellstein Family, 
Whitman, Cameron
Wood, Lisa
Zodeh, Oli & Shazi

Household
Adkins, Lise & Tom Murphy
Aitken, Lee
Ambrose, Eddie & Caroline
Andonyadis, Avyeris & Elly
Anninos, Paul & Christine
Arundel, Tom & Kara
Atkinson, Graham & Jeannette Rivera
Bailey, Michael & Mari
Barry-Ortwein, Ann & Carolyn
Barton, Terry & Jay
Bilik, Al & Mary Jane
Blakely, Judith
Bond, Jodi & Garland (“Boo”)
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
Bray, John & Leslie
Brown, Chris & Mary Rollefson
Buck, Molly
Casstevens, Kay
Cho, Francisca & Richard Squier
Cleere, Gail 
Cogar, David & Joanne
Cornoni, Vanessa & Paul
Crooke, Elliott & Vicki
Crow, John M. & Mary Pat Hayes-

Crow
DeMuth, Tom & Janet Mann
DeSoto, David & Minka
DeWitte, Conrad
Donnelly, Amy & Tripp
Dorrier, Kit & Frank Hurley
Elting, Maureen
Fabrikant, Iris
Flack, Family
Floro, Maria & Tom Hungerford
Fowler, Maika & Thomas
Garcia-Grinan, Ileana
Gaughan, Mary
Gentile, Nancyellen
Gillis, Richard & Carol
Graham, Mr. & Mrs. Barry W.
Griffin, MaryAnn
Gustafson, Dan & Kitty
Haas, Ann
Hafez, Ziad & Aide
Harbold, Mike & Alexandra
Higgins, Jim & Barbara
Hirshon, Sidney & Consuelo
Holdren, Henry & Megan
Horvath, Adam & Christina Pearson
Ives, Donna & Gerry 
Jablon, Cara & Robert
Jewett, Richard
Johnson, Doug & Sara
Juarrero, Alicia
Kelliher, Joe & Karen
Kenney , Bette G.

Senior
Al-Abduljabbar, Nourah
Anonymous, 
Bateson, William & Martha
Beg, Joan
Bock, Volty
Borras, Caridad
Bray, Howard
Chhabra, Harbans & Satpal
Conner, Chris & David
Corrado, Barbara & Ernest
de Butts, Polly & John Spaulding
Daniel, Don 
Dover, Carol R.
Drake, Colette & Avery
Duignan , Carolyn & Milan Valuch
Dunnells, Dick & Geri
Green, Karen & Steve Novosel
Greenwood, Bill & Marsha
Harvey, Barbara S. 
Hass , Patricia 
Herman, Patty
Heyert, Gill & Martin
Kerwin, Connie
Kilby, Gene & Christine
Klein, Solange
Lucan, Bob & Alice
Lustig, Ray
Lynn, Dorree 
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela
Pierre, Andrew & Joan Root
Portenoy, Winifred & Norman
Reese, Anne H.
Sherman , Claire R. & Stanley M.
Smart, Janice M.
Staroba, Arden & Frank
Tamborini, Susan & George 

Donovan
Tschudy, Mary & Ted
Tuteja, Amir
Vaznaugh, Delfa
Velsey, Victoria & Don
Vitry, Luce de
Wilkinson, Theodore & Xenia
 , Loebs, Richard C.
McAvoy, Chisolm
Non-resident
Groat, Gary L.
Horrigan, Sarah
Heuer, Ann
Donations
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
McAvoy, Chisolm 


